SOUTH EASTERN ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION

Minutes of the SEOA Committee Meeting on 14th March 2019 at

Trinity Methodist Church, Brewery Road, Woking, Surrey GU21 4LH.

1. Present
Simon Greenwood
SAX

SEOA Chairman
Keith Marsden

HH

SEOA Secretary 
Philip Gristwood
MV

SEOA Fixtures Secretary

Neil Crickmore
SO

SEOA Competitions Officer

Angela Darley

GO

SEOA Junior Squad Coordinator

Scott Collier

British Orienteering Representative
Mike Elliot

MV

    Catherine Galvin
LOK 

Andrew Evans

DFOK

    Alan Leakey
SLOW

Ray Curtis

CHIG

    Janet Biggs

HAVOC
Helen Errington
HH (For items 1-4)
Apologies for Absence



Susan Marsden
HH

SEOA Membership Secretary
David Saunders
HH

SEOA Treasurer
Jon Darley

GO

Mike Bennett 

HH
Tony Maycraft
CHIG

2. Minutes of previous Committee Meeting 
The minutes of the meeting held on 13th December 2018 were accepted as a true record.
3. Matters Arising
GDPR Statement
The Secretary reported that a GDPR Statement had been agreed by the Committee and was now on the web-site under the Governance section.

The Junior Squad Coordinator said that as SEJS Consent forms were completed for the period to September 2019 the new ones will refer to the new statement when they are renewed.   
Southern Championships – Army entrants
The Chairman reported that he had spoken informally to AOA with regard to novice Army entrants attending major orienteering events.

It was suggested that further discussions need to be had before the next event where Army members are likely to compete.

Changes to basis of the Club Affiliation Model
The Chairman reported that the Treasurer had written to all clubs explaining the details of the changes to the Club Affiliation model which comes into effect in 2020.

4. Major Events
Interland – 2020

HE reported on behalf of HH; she said that the main Officials, Organiser (Frances Goldingay), Planner (David Frampton) and Controller (Tim Pribul) are all in place and discussions had started with John Rye (England TM).

Mapping of Burnham Beeches had also begun.

The day before Interland is usually a training day and both HAVOC and CHIG have offered to help. It is hoped to use an area close to Lea Valley where the teams are staying.

British Schools Orienteering Championships (November 2020)

It is hoped that the Schools Championships can be held in Cassiobury Park and Whippendell Woods.
CHIG have indicated that they are willing to assist with the training day, prior to the Championships, and which also includes the Select Team qualification race, and therefore will require an area of sufficient quality.

British Championships weekend (2020)

AE and HE had provided a written report (Appendix A)

AE reported that not all access had yet been agreed but that we had secured Hollycombe Steam Museum as a Parking and Assembly area.
The remaining areas where permission is to be sought are Linchmere Common, Stanley Common and Marley Common, all of which are owned by the Linchmere Society. The view is that we are unlikely to gain access to Linchmere Common but may get into Stanley Common.

The difficulty would be if we failed to gain sufficient areas to plan the individual area without leaving enough for the relays. 

There are therefore two possible ways forward;

· To make use of the areas available for the individual whilst leaving sufficient of interest to plan the relays with limited overlap. There are also physical constraints around Hollycombe including a steep area.
· To use the area fully for the Individual and to resort to the reserve area, Worth. (Access to Worth has been agreed)
Costs have not yet been calculated but the costs for the small Forestry Commission area could be significant if the current British Orienteering agreement is followed.

The next step is to contact the Landowners next week in order to decide which option to follow. Clearly there is a risk dealing with new landowners perhaps of a last minute problem.

However from an organisational and from the athletes’ point of view there are advantages in retaining the same parking and assembly for both days.

There is also the need for an appropriate area for Trail ‘O’ to be considered. 
Preliminary discussions have been held with British Orienteering regarding the Partnership Agreement where a certain amount of flexibility may be required. The Chairman commented that the Treasurer needs to be involved in the conversations regarding the Partnership Agreement.








Action; HE/DS
It was decided that the Committee would give Delegated Responsibility to AE and HE, for them to make the final decisions on the use of the areas.
It was reported that no-one has yet volunteered to be Day Organisers although some have been talked to. 
The Individual day Controller is Terry Smith (SOC) who had some reservations regarding the use of Mixed SI Punching but has now agreed to continue Controlling with this arrangement.

Current Planners offered are;

· Individual; Mike Elliot and Dan Sullivan

· Relay; Tony Burton and an inexperienced orienteer

Clearly neither team is resilient in the case of the lead not being available. It was therefore proposed, and agreed, that the Association should appoint a Planning Coordinator to look after both events.

Neil Crickmore volunteered to take on this role.

The Chairman, who is planning the Trail ‘O’ event, also noted that there is, as yet, no Organiser or Controller for that event.

AE therefore asked all clubs to seek out Organisers for the various events and to respond to him by mid-April.









Action; All clubs

AE will produce ‘an advertisement’ for the roles for circulation to the clubs. (PMN; for advertisement see Appendix G)








Action; AE

There is also the need for Clubs to come forward to volunteer for the various jobs and it was recognised that ‘early offers’ were more likely to get their desired job.









Action; All clubs
 Compasssport Cup Final (2019)
ME reported that mapping has progressed.

There remains an area that requires access permission.

Nominated Officials are;

Organiser; Simon Ling (MV)

Planner; Tony Burton (MV)

Controller; Neville Baker (TVOC)

Peter Palmer Junior Team Relay (PPJTR) (2019)

This is a joint event between SAX and SO.

Event officials are;
Planner; Simon Greenwood (SAX)

Controller; Neil Crickmore (SO)

The next event meeting is scheduled for early April.

Southern Championships (2021)

Possibly on South Ashdown and a joint event by SAX and MV.

However there is currently a numbers restriction in Ashdown Forest which we may be able to renegotiate.

Once again volunteer Event Officials are required.









Action; All Clubs

Junior Home International (2020)

Event Scheduling Committee are struggling to find a host for the JHI 2020.

AL suggested that the Hindhead and Devil’s Punchbowl area may be suitable.

This would again be a joint SLOW/SN event with the local PGL site being a possibility for accommodation with parking and assembly being at Royal School, Haslemere.

Further consideration needed.









Action; SLOW/SN

JK – 2027

To be added to future Agendas.

5. Update from the Board of British Orienteering

The Chairman welcomed Scott Collier, British Orienteering Director, to the meeting.

Scott reminded attendees that the 2019 AGM will be held after the JK Sprint race on 19th April.
There are a number of items for consideration by the membership on the AGM agenda;

· a proposal to increase the Senior membership fee from £11 to £15
· to increase the Club membership from £60 to £70

Both these items being part of an attempt for British Orienteering to be self-sufficient by 2021.

In addition members will be asked to approve the appointment of an Independent Chairman (similar to Independent Directors). A candidate has been interviewed and will be appointed if the resolution is approved.
In addition there is in hand a review of the Performance Programme led by Mark Saunders (BOK) and it is proposed to institute a review of Events and Competitions in the near future.

The subject of Insurance was once again raised. AL, having reviewed the policy and taken advice from practitioners had concluded that the current policy was originally designed to support employed staff and had been ‘extended’ to include Federation members. The ‘3 event’ rule does not appear anywhere in the policy document.
AL agreed to send a copy of the policy document (60 pages) to SC for review.










Action; AL/SC

AE commented that he also had an issue with the Major Events Insurance Policy and will keep SC informed.










Action; AE

6. Officers Reports

6.1 SEOA Chairman

The Chairman felt that he had done little and had received the odd e-mail for information
6.2 SEOA Secretary

The Secretary had received an e-mail from Neil Cameron, Chair of the Orienteering Foundation, inviting clubs to organise a coaching day (similar to ones organised by NWOA) and the Foundation is willing to financially support such a venture.










Action; All clubs
AL commented that the Coaching Videos presented by Elite Orienteers had been well received and that SLOW were considering making more.

This was generally felt to be ‘a good idea’.

6.3 SEOA Treasurer
The Treasurer had submitted an up to date Income and Expenditure statement.(Appendix B)
He would like to draw attention to the fact that SN had still not paid their levy on the Southern Championships in December 2018 and this was currently holding up the auditing of the 2018 accounts.










Action; SN
 6.4 SEOA Membership Secretary
The Membership Secretary had submitted a report.(Appendix C)
It was noted that there had been a small decrease in membership over the last year.

6.5       SEOA Competitions Officer
No report was presented.
6.6      SEOA Junior Training Officer

The Junior Training Officer had provided a written report. (Appendix D)
The request to provide funds to buy new ‘O’ tops for SEJS was approved by the Committee.










Action; DS/AD
AD sought advice on suppliers of ‘O’ Tops. It was suggested that she contact Helen Gristwood, Kit Manager for EOC and AL commented that SLOW were also in the process of acquiring new tops.
6.7      SEOA and BOF Fixtures 

The Fixtures Secretary commented that the Event Scheduling Group was having increasing difficulty in finding Regional hosts for all the Major events.

Notionally there are 12 Regions sharing the load but in reality only 10 are involved.

He listed a number of major events that SEOA had hosted in the past and asked for suggestions when SEOA could again host these fixtures;

 They were;

· British Sprint Champs (now run with the Sprint Relay) – last hosted in 2016
· British Middle Distance Champs – need host for 2021

· British Night Champs – last hosted in 2014

He commented that it didn’t matter which event we take on – we can’t do them all in one year.

He further indicated that it is SEOA’s turn to host the SHI in 2022.

Moving on to Regional Fixtures he queried the enthusiasm for continuing with the SE Score Champs. There were various suggestions but no firm view.

It was therefore decide to suspend the Championships pending any volunteers to organise it. 

The Fixtures Secretary noted that there was one event remaining in the South East League calendar for 2018-19 and that there were 9 SEL events so far scheduled for the 2019-2020 season. For the 2020-21 season there are 8/9 events scheduled excluding the Southern Championships.
He then brought forward a proposal, suggested by Andrew Evans, that in order to increase competition in the South East League, changes should be made to the promotion/relegation rules. Currently one club is relegated to Division 2 with one from Division 2 being promoted to Division 1.

In view of the fact that there are two clubs in Division two with few members it was suggested that the current Leagues, 7 clubs in Division 1 and 6 in Division 2 should be changed to 6 clubs in Division 1 and 7 in Division 2.

In order to effect this change it was proposed that in season 2019-2020 two clubs will be relegated to Division 2 with just one being promoted to Division One. And that the current system of one up and one down will resume in the 2020-2021 season.

This proposal was agreed

The Fixtures Secretary then raised a request from GO that they organise a Level D event on Blackheath only 9 months before their SEL event on the same venue.

The Committee was against this but said that if GO went ahead with the proposal, all athletes competing in the Level D would be considered non-competitive in the following SEL event.
7. Development in SEOA
The meeting was reminded that there were 3 projects in the proposed SEOA Development Plan. Leads had been sought for each stream.

Consequently Andrew Evans (DFOK) had volunteered to lead the ‘Volunteering’ project and Barry Jones (SO) to lead the ‘Juniors’ project. 
These leads were confirmed by the Committee.
No-one had volunteered to lead the ‘SEL’ project.

Written reports for the ‘Volunteering’ and ‘Juniors’ projects are included as Appendices E and F.
There was then a discussion on the contents of the ‘Volunteering’ project. 
AE questioned whether courses were really necessary and suggested that it would be better to include a number of on-line webinars, something already being trialled by British Orienteering.

There was a discussion on this point with a feeling that it was better to offer face-to-face courses where views could be exchanged and questions asked.

It was also suggested that pre-course, possibly on-line, work could be produced as preparation for the day.

It was pointed out that as ‘Event safety’ training is now mandatory for event officials it should not be included as part of another course.

It was proposed that AE should contact Clubs in order to get ideas of Good Practice.










Action; AE

The Committee then moved on to discussing Project 2 ‘Juniors’.
The target for this project is to increase the number of Junior members in all clubs to 33% of total membership.

The general feeling was that there was a need for more Coaches and that it was a high priority to develop Coaching in the Region.

AD agreed to work with Barry Jones to agree a plan to address these priorities.










Action; AD/Barry Jones

Project 3 ‘ SEL’

It was not clear what was trying to be achieved by this project. A concern was expressed that greater emphasis on the results of SEL would put greater pressure on juniors.
It was clear that further consideration was needed on this project if it is to go ahead and the Chairman agreed to talk to Phil Conway.










Action; SG

8. Any other business

CG commented that she had talked to Clive Hillier who was willing to ‘look after’ the SEOA web site.

It was not clear what this entailed as AD/CL currently provide all of the material for the SEJS section and maintain the site.
NC currently maintains updates of the results of SEL and a list of the annual SEL fixtures.

It was again emphasised that the SEOA web site should not duplicate the content of club web sites.
It was decided that SG/CG should discuss the way forward with Clive Hillier.










Action; SG/CG

The Chairman mentioned that he had received an e-mail from John Rye, TM to the England team at Interland, noting that SEOA had provided the equal largest number of athletes (8) in the recent International. He expressed his congratulations to all concerned.

PG reported that he had some spare parts for the SEOA marquees. KM agreed to deliver them to Mike Bennett (HH) who currently holds one of the marquees.

AL asked whether the rules of the SE Sprint Championships should be altered to define the start time for a competitor in Round 2 as being 90 minutes after their start time in Round 1.

It was agreed to a trial of this arrangement.

9. Date of next meetings 

13th June 2019 (with AGM) (at Trinity Methodist Church, Brewery Road, Woking GU21 4LH)
12th September 2019 (at Trinity Methodist Church, Brewery Road, Woking GU21 4LH)

12th December 2019 

APPENDIX A
SEOA MEETING ON 14 MARCH 2019

BOC 2020 UPDATE

This note updates the Committee on developments since December. The map helps to put this into context; I will bring a few copies of the map to the meeting.

There has been some very recent progress on securing the areas adjacent to the Cowdray Estates land at Marley Heights for the relays.

Contact has been made with the Forestry Commission and it is likely that we will get access to this area. The land known at Golden Valley has also been secured for the event.

The maim outstanding question is the extent to which, if any, we will get access to Marley,

Lynchmere and Stanley Commons. Our latest view is that we will definitely not be able to run off the paths at Lynchmere Common due to concerns over nesting birds. The ranger/warden has offered a little more hope for the non-heathland which is mainly Stanley Common. This is the closest area to the Event Centre and would help us considerably for the Relays.

Mapping has been progressing with most areas other than the north and east parts of Cowdray Estate having been done by Dave Peel. Cowdray Estate mapping will be completed at the end of April.

The next steps are to:

• Develop mock up routes on the map for a selection of the age classes to determine whether there is enough land available to host the Relays without Stanley Common

• Consider how the Relays would interact with the Long on the Cowdray land i.e. can the Relays use a part of the Cowdray land if necessary?

• What parts of Stanley Common would be needed to make the Relays viable

• Liaise with the ranger/warden at the Commons to see whether a proposal from us is acceptable.

The NT land at Marley Heights is not considered to be suitable for the Trail O. The School may be able to make a small part of their land available to hold the Trail O; the next step is a site visit by planner Simon Greenwood to assess its suitability.

Given the uncertainty over the area for the relays, securing land permission for Worth Forest, our first back up area, has been obtained by SO on the basis that this will be used for the Relays. This would lose us the considerable organisational benefits of using Hollycombe for both days of the weekend.

Helen and I had delayed progressing a Controller for the Relays through Ernie Williams given the considerable uncertainties over the area that will be used but we have recently initiated this with a caveat that the venue may well change, albeit to somewhere not too far away.
APPENDIX B
	INCOME & EXPENDITURE STATEMENT

7 March 2019

	
		
	INCOME

	
	Subscriptions

	2,764.00


	Event levies

	372.00


	Junior athlete contributions 

	0.00


	Miscellaneous 

	0.00


	TOTAL INCOME

	3,136.00


		
	EXPENDITURE

	
	Junior grants

	567.50


	Junior training / expenses

	48.64


	Equipment

	0.00


	English Orienteering Council

	0.00


	Development courses & conferences

	423.49


	Web site development 

	0.00


	Room hire

	0.00


	Officers' expenses

	0.00


	Competitions

	412.00


	Miscellaneous

	0.00


		
	TOTAL EXPENDITURE 

	1,451.63


		
	SURPLUS/(DEFICIT)

	1,684.37


		
	Net Assets @ 1 January

	25,816.00


		
	TOTAL NET ASSETS

	27,500.37



	

	


REPORT FROM TREASURER MARCH 2019

1. 2019 income and expenditure unexceptional except (under ‘competitions’) the cost of replenishing stocks of SEOA colour award badges and maintenance of Southern Championship trophies (SCOA and SWOA will each contribute 1/3 to the cost of the latter).
2. Two recent levy payments, totalling c. £400 still to come in.

3. The finalization and auditing of the 2018 accounts is being delayed because the SEOA levy payment from SN for the Southern Championships remains outstanding.  
APPENDIX C
SEOA membership Report March 2019 (Amended)

The report is for end February 2019

	28/02/2019
	 
	Senior
	Junior
	 
	Total
	
	28/02/2018
	 
	Senior
	Junior
	 
	Total
	
	% increase
	
	% junior

	BAOC
	 
	8
	0
	 
	8
	
	BAOC
	 
	8
	0
	 
	8
	
	0
	
	0

	CHIG
	 
	34
	5
	 
	39
	
	CHIG
	 
	43
	7
	 
	50
	
	-22
	
	13

	DFOK
	 
	57
	12
	 
	69
	
	DFOK
	 
	61
	14
	 
	75
	
	-8
	
	17

	GO
	 
	43
	23
	 
	66
	
	GO
	 
	46
	30
	 
	76
	
	-13
	
	35

	HAVOC
	 
	6
	0
	 
	6
	
	HAVOC
	 
	6
	0
	 
	6
	
	0
	
	0

	HH
	 
	144
	108
	 
	252
	
	HH
	 
	133
	94
	 
	227
	
	11
	
	43

	LOK
	 
	45
	9
	 
	54
	
	LOK
	 
	40
	7
	 
	47
	
	15
	
	17

	RNRMOC
	 
	2
	2
	 
	4
	
	RNRMOC
	 
	0
	0
	 
	0
	
	 
	
	50

	MV
	 
	58
	10
	 
	68
	
	MV
	 
	56
	9
	 
	65
	
	5
	
	15

	RAFO
	 
	5
	1
	 
	6
	
	RAFO
	 
	5
	1
	 
	6
	
	0
	
	17

	SAX
	 
	87
	26
	 
	113
	
	SAX
	 
	90
	23
	 
	113
	
	0
	
	23

	SLOW
	 
	156
	25
	 
	181
	
	SLOW
	 
	157
	33
	 
	190
	
	-5
	
	14

	SN
	 
	38
	13
	 
	51
	
	SN
	 
	38
	20
	 
	58
	
	-12
	
	25

	SO
	 
	202
	69
	 
	271
	
	SO
	 
	204
	79
	 
	283
	
	-4
	
	25

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	
	 
	
	 

	TOTAL
	 
	885
	300
	 
	1185
	
	TOTAL
	 
	887
	317
	 
	1204
	
	-2
	
	25


There has been a decrease in membership since the same time last year, although the overall numbers are just more than two years ago.

Notes: 1
These figures are based on financial returns to SEOA.

2
There are minor discrepancies with club membership numbers caused by membership movement between clubs and regions which normally attract no income to SEOA.
APPENDIX D
SEOA Report - Mar 2019 - Junior Squad
We’ve managed to squeeze 3 training days in so far this year, thanks to CHIG, SLOW & DFOK. We are averaging 15 juniors at most sessions.
5 of our juniors plus 1 reserve were part of the England team at Interland last weekend.
O-tops - Request for Grant
The current squad o-tops were first bought in 2012 and then small quantities in 2013-2015. None have been purchased since then and we now have very limited stock. We would like to look at a new design with a view to having new tops available for JIRCs in September. Current cost of tops seems to be £25-27 (JK & BOC prices). We would look to buy in the order of 30-40 tops initially which would cover JIRCs team plus some spares for 2020. Approx total cost £800-1000. If felt appropriate we would be happy to raise money within the squad to cover some of this cost either by direct payment from squad members or fundraising.
APPENDIX E

SEOA Development Project Update – Mar 2019

SE Volunteers
Nominated sponsor – Andrew Evans, DFOK

BOF Dev’t support – Phil Conway

Project objectives

1. Grow the base of qualified volunteers in the region to take on key voluntary roles 
2. Work with BOF to produce standardised volunteer skills courses, using existing materials and offerings where available  

3. Organise a rolling calendar of volunteer skills courses in various locations across SEOA, open to all clubs in the region
Main areas of work

a) Produce a club-by-club assessment of the current volunteer base 
Sept 2019

· Include planning, organizing, controlling, coaching
b) Produce standardised volunteer skills courses 



May 19 - Jan ‘20

· Collate existing resources already available 

· Investigate production of any new material, with costs required

· Include assessment of online resources as well as traditional formats  

· Investigate leveraging the BOF Volunteer development fund 

c) Rolling calendar in SEOA to commence 




Jan 2020 onwards 

· Individual courses scheduled at appropriate intervals 

· Calendar held & updated on SEOA website
APPENDIX F

SEOA Development Project Update – Mar 2019

SE Juniors
Nominated sponsor – Barry Jones, SO

BOF Dev’t support – Phil Conway

Project objectives

4. Grow junior membership and participation in the region to 33% of total by 2025 
5. Support SEOA clubs to offer junior development activities that are active, local and fun

6. Improve junior social & networking opportunities  

Main areas of work

d) Develop club-level junior activities 

· Agree SEOA funding to support club junior development

April 2019
· DFOK to start new after school club in Bexley 


May-June 2019
· Next steps – produce a club-by-club status for junior dev’t
June 2019
  
e) Peter Palmer Junior Relays





Sept 2019

· SAX to organise the event (Hindleap) 

· SO leading on accommodation (Michael Hall school) 

· Target is to get 8 x SEOA clubs to enter teams

· SN, GO, SO, SAX, MV, SLOW, DFOK, HH
(New “Daybreak” small team class available, requiring 4 team members, legs TD2-3)

f) OK Linne club visit 






Sept 2019

· OK Linne is a large club based in Uppsala, Sweden

· Strong elite & junior sections

· 20 juniors and 5 coaches will visit SE region in Sept 2019

· 4-day itinerary to train, sightsee and participate in PPJR 2019 

· Aim to build junior links with SEJS, possible further activities in future
g) SE Youth camp / SEJS taster





Oct–Nov 2019

· This needs to be discussed with SEJS coaches 

h) L1/L2 Junior coach development




Nov 2019 onward
· This needs to be discussed with SEJS coaches 
APPENDIX G
ORGANISERS AD  - CONTENT OUTLINE
CALL FOR ON THE DAY ORGANISERS – British Orienteering Championships 2020

SEOA is organising the British Long Championships (BOC) and British Relays (BRC) near Midhurst on 21 and 22 March 2020,

We are seeking volunteers (ideally teams of two) to act as the day organisers, one team for BOC and one for BRC. We also would like to appoint someone willing to be the Organiser for the Trail O at a nearby location on Saturday. Yes, these are major events but considerable help will be provided by the Overall Coordinators of the weekend, Helen Errington and Andrew Evans. 

A summary of the expected roles is as follows:

	Overall Coordinators
	Other specialist input
	Day Organisers

	All aspects of contracting for services including marquees, toilets, first aid, bibs etc. 
	Entries and results system, start times
	Arena lay out and management

	Allocating clubs within SEOA to help at one of the two events
	An equipment officer to gather together everything needed
	Recruiting and briefing team leaders

	Liaison with Planners and Controllers
	Safety Officer
	Allocating helpers to roles and briefing them on the day

	
	Website manager
	Decisions on contracting requirements

	
	Publicity manager
	

	
	Finance management including payment of all expenses
	


If anyone is interested in finding out more about the opportunity (without obligation) please contact Andrew Evans on 07794 379711 (before 8pm).

Offers of interest in any of the 3 Day Organiser roles to andrew.evans444@btinternet.com
Helen and Andrew

16 March 2019
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